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Environmental Action Committee of West Marin 
PO Box 609 Point Reyes, California 94956 

www.eacmarin.org  415.663.9312 

 
June 11, 2013 
 
Ms. Laurel Kellner, planner 
California Coastal Commission 
Via email:  laurel.kellner@coastal.ca.gov 
 
 Re:  Appeal No. A-2-MAR-13-0204 
 
Dear Ms. Kellner, 
 
The Environmental Action Committee of West Marin (EAC) appreciates the opportunity to 
respond to the documents submitted by Peter Rumsey and Anna Edmondson, owners of the 
property at 120 Camino del Mar in Inverness (property owners), last Friday, June 7th. The 
property owners’ June 7th documents do not change the staff’s analysis or conclusion that a 
substantial issue exists with regard to EAC’s appeal. The June 7th documents do not alter the core 
issue that Marin County wrongly applied the Marin certified LCP Unit II in multiple ways to 
grant an after-the-fact coastal development permit to an illegally constructed bluff staircase in a 
wetland buffer area.  
 
EAC firmly believes that the analysis contained in the staff report is correct and remains 
unchanged by the property owners’ June 7th submittal. The County decision lacked the required 
and necessary information to make a decision to issue a coastal permit. Moreover, if the property 
owners had appropriately sought permit approval prior to constructing this development EAC 
believes that the permit would have been denied.  
 
The June 7th documents contain material misstatements of fact that EAC would like to correct for 
the record. 
 
Hyphae Design Response Letter Errors:   
The Hyphae Design response letter wrongly assumes that the C-APZ and C-RMP zoning 
categories and policies apply to the 120 Camino del Mar property. The subject property is in 
neither the C-APZ nor C-RMP zoning districts, thus the comments regarding permitted uses in 
those districts are not germane. In any event, the language of Interim Code Sections 22.57.052I 
and 22.57.053I unambiguously does not include private bluff staircases as either a principal 
permitted use or conditional use in the C-R-1 zoning district. 
 
The response letter acknowledges that the entire development is located within a protected 
wetland buffer, in violation of the Marin certified LCP Unit II.  The response letter also states 
that the wetland in the immediate area of shoreline,  “will remain undisturbed.” Common sense 
dictates that this cannot be the case because the stone steps will extend to the mean high tide line.  
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Environmental Action Committee of West Marin 
PO Box 609 Point Reyes, California 94956 

www.eacmarin.org  415.663.9312 

The June 7th documents claim that the public access “pathway does not extend  . . . to the mean 
high tide line.”  This statement is incorrect.  The stairway goes all the way down to the shoreline, 
both as currently developed and as proposed to be rerouted. 
 
This development would normally require a setback from the edge of the bluff  “of sufficient 
distance to eliminate the need for shoreline protective devices.”  Instead, the property owners 
constructed the stairway entirely on the bluff that has a recent history of multiple slides, of which 
some have been significant.  The “estimated life of the stairs” is not the standard for determining 
a bluff erosion buffer for bluff-top development.    
 
Marin’s Interim Code requires that public access be “offered for dedication” and distinguishes 
the requirement to offer an easement from acceptance of the easement by an appropriate agency 
or private organization.  The exception to the public access provision may occur if the access 
way would seriously interfere with the privacy of existing homes.  However, the privacy issue 
arises only if the path for pedestrian access cannot be separated by 10 feet or more from the 
existing single-family residence or be separated by landscaping or fencing; however, there 
appears to be a greater than 10-foot setback from the residence to the adjacent property owner’s 
fence.  The LCP envisions a privacy fence for such trails, which would appear to be feasible in 
the setback. 
 
Finally, it should be noted that the property owners readily admit that there is ample nearby 
public access to public beaches – Chicken Ranch Beach is approximately 850 feet to the south, 
and public access is available 1500 feet to the north at end of Camino del Mar at Shell Beach 
[not Hearts Desire] which is part of Tomales Bay State Park. It seems contrary to the intent, 
spirit, and letter of the Coastal Act that any property owner that is practically next door to such 
exceptional public beaches would be allowed to retain illegally constructed and wrongly 
permitted private beach access when some of the best public access in West Marin exists so 
nearby.  
 
 
Hyphae Design Transmittal Letter Errors: 
The letter refers to a “restoration plan.” It is important to note that any restoration on the site 
would be for mitigating some of the damage resulting from the construction of the illegal 
stairway development that was constructed before Hyphae Design was engaged on behalf of the 
property owners. It is not restoring the status quo ante. 
 
The transmittal letter claims that the property owners have sat down “with most of the local 
Inverness community who initially raised concern, but all approved of the project...” This 
statement is incorrect.  We are aware of no member of the Inverness Association approached by 
the property owners who have approved or supported this illegal development. EAC does not 
support the illegal development.  In response to a question that Ms. Edmondson asked Bridger 
Mitchell, who serves both as the vice-chair of the Inverness Association and president of the 
EAC, during a site visit he specifically told the property owner that one question in his mind was 
whether a coastal permit could be issued for the project, given the LCP’s requirements. Upon 
closer examination of the LCP requirements, Mr. Mitchell concluded that a coastal permit could 
not be issued for the illegal development. 
 
 
Geologist Torikian Letter Errors:   
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Environmental Action Committee of West Marin 
PO Box 609 Point Reyes, California 94956 

www.eacmarin.org  415.663.9312 

The Torikian letter wrongly claims that the “bottom of the stairs” is not the low point of the steps 
for the trail. The fact is that the steps continue down to the high tide line and would be subject to 
run-up from abnormal waves or a tsunsami, as well as from sea-level rise. The Torikian letter 
does not address the multiple bluff slides that have occurred in recent years. Additionally, the 
follow-up Torikian letter does not address the not-yet-constructed rerouting of the lower portion 
of the trail. 
 
 
Thank you very much for your consideration of our comments.  
 
Respectfully yours, 
 
 
 
 
Amy Trainer, Executive Director 

 

19

mmarquez
Text Box
 Signature on file



20

mmarquez
Text Box
  Signature on file



21

mmarquez
Text Box
        F9a

mmarquez
Text Box
 Signature on file



22



23



24



25



26



27



28



29



30



June 10, 2013 
 
California Coastal Commission 
45 Fremont Street, Suite 2000 
San Francisco, CA 94105 
  
Dear Coastal Commission, 
 
I have been doing the feasibility of buying and building at 0 Date Street in Montara, CA since 
February of this year (link to property below). I understand that the water moratorium in Montara 
was lifted approximately three years ago for existing residents as well as for new construction to 
connect to Montara Water Sanitary District (MWSD) water.  I also understand that the Public Works 
Plan amendment (PWP) is waiting for review and approval by the Coastal Commission. This 
amendment is holding up my dream of buying, building, and raising my daughter on 0 Date Street 
in Montara, California.  I have put so much work into making sure the project would be a success 
and this PWP amendment is holding it up. I may even lose out to 0 Date Street because the 
property owner has a cash offer in the works. This cash offer can clearly wait until the PWP 
amendment gets on agenda and passes---- but I cannot and I have invested SO much. I have a 
land/construction loan and there is a time frame on such a loan. So it would not be wise to enter 
into loan contract hoping the Coastal Commission acts promptly. It is too risky.  
 
I sincerely urge you to act fast and get the PWP amendment on this Wednesday’s (6.12.13) meeting 
consent agenda in Long Beach or on the July or August agenda. If I go into contract with this 
property and the PWP amendment does not pass, then I will have lost all my money. I am a full time 
single working mom residing in San Francisco. I grew up in Moss Beach and wish to return to the 
coast but this PWP amendment is preventing me from moving forward with my project. I sincerely 
hope that the Coastal Commission acts fast and approves this PWP amendment.  If the Coastal 
Commissioners know that the PWP amendment will not pass, then perhaps an exception can be 
made for my situation? 
 
Thank you or your time and consideration. I look forward to receiving a response promptly. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Hale’ Guerra 
San Francisco, CA 94134 
www.linkedin.com/in/haleguerra 
halebyrd@gmail.com 
415.370.3611 
 
Cc:  
Montara Water and Sanitary District 
Supervisor Carole Grow  
Supervisor Dan Horsley 
 
Link to property:  
http://www.zillow.com/homedetails/0-Date-St-Montara-CA-94037/2114406569_zpid/ 
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West	
  Shoreline	
  Trail	
  -­‐	
  
	
  700-­‐3	
  eroding	
  segment	
  

Princeton	
  shoreline	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  -­‐-­‐	
  eroding	
  

Surfers	
  
Beach	
  
-­‐-­‐	
  eroding	
  

Pillar	
  Point	
  Harbor	
  -­‐-­‐	
  Proposed	
  loca?ons	
  for	
  placement	
  of	
  harbor	
  dredge	
  material.	
  

IH	
   WL	
  

Sites	
  proposed	
  by	
  Harbor	
  District:	
  
IH	
  =	
  Inner	
  harbor	
  beach	
  at	
  kayak	
  stand,	
  	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  aka	
  “Perched”	
  Beach	
  	
  
WL	
  =	
  Wetlands/Mudflat	
  habitat	
  -­‐-­‐	
  not	
  eroding.	
  	
  

6/12/13	
  MCC	
  presenta?on	
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West	
  Shoreline	
  Trail	
  	
  
-­‐-­‐Popular	
  public	
  coastal	
  access	
  
-­‐-­‐Cri?cal	
  emergency	
  vehicle	
  access	
  	
  
-­‐-­‐700-­‐3	
  sec?on	
  threatened	
  by	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  wave-­‐ac?on	
  erosion	
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-­‐-­‐Trail	
  owned	
  by	
  Harbor	
  District	
  
-­‐-­‐$365,000	
  repair	
  already	
  budgeted	
  
-­‐-­‐Waters	
  not	
  in	
  Marine	
  Sanctuary	
  
-­‐-­‐Aqua?c	
  disposal	
  permit	
  required	
  



Princeton	
  	
  
Shoreline	
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County’s	
  Princeton	
  Planning	
  Update,	
  2013-­‐2015,	
  will	
  include	
  a	
  	
  
Princeton	
  Shoreline	
  Management	
  Plan.	
  	
  

• 	
  Preliminary	
  studies	
  (2001)	
  recommend	
  a	
  combina?on	
  of	
  revetment,	
  	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  stabilized	
  beach	
  nourishment,	
  and	
  public	
  access	
  improvements.	
  	
  

• 	
  Final	
  plan	
  will	
  include	
  details	
  such	
  as	
  loca?on	
  of	
  a	
  uniform	
  string	
  line,	
  	
  
	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  consistent	
  design	
  sec?on	
  requirements,	
  and	
  maintenance	
  obliga?ons.	
  

• 	
  Eroded	
  by	
  storm	
  wind	
  waves;	
  starved	
  for	
  sand	
  replenishment	
  due	
  to	
  breakwater.	
  
• 	
  Harbor	
  District	
  has	
  jurisdic?on	
  only	
  up	
  to	
  mean-­‐high-­‐?de	
  line.	
  	
  
• 	
  Waters	
  not	
  in	
  Marine	
  Sanctuary.	
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Northern	
  Half	
  Moon	
  Bay	
  Shoreline	
  Improvement	
  Project:	
  

•  Army	
  Corps	
  of	
  Engineers	
  is	
  lead	
  agency;	
  Harbor	
  District	
  is	
  local	
  sponsor.	
  
•  Studies	
  began	
  in	
  2009	
  -­‐-­‐	
  s?ll	
  in	
  feasibility	
  phase.	
  	
  	
  
•  Project	
  could	
  consider	
  range	
  of	
  solu?ons	
  including	
  dredging	
  harbor	
  sand,	
  
and	
  crea?ng	
  openings	
  in	
  the	
  jedy	
  for	
  sand	
  ouelow.	
  

•  Permission	
  for	
  beach	
  nourishment	
  would	
  have	
  to	
  be	
  obtained	
  from	
  
Monterey	
  Bay	
  Na?onal	
  Marine	
  Sanctuary.	
  	
  

Surfers’	
  
Beach	
  
Erosion	
  greatly	
  
accelerated	
  a3er	
  
breakwater	
  
construc?on	
  	
  
in	
  late	
  50’s	
  	
  
by	
  Army	
  Corps.	
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Inner	
  Harbor	
  Beach	
  at	
  Kayak	
  Stand,	
  aka	
  “Perched”	
  Beach,	
  
upland	
  dredge	
  disposal	
  site	
  since	
  1980’s	
  

Beach	
  access	
  has	
  been	
  impaired	
  by	
  incremental	
  	
  “pre-­‐development	
  dredge	
  disposal”	
  
leaving	
  raised	
  flat	
  vegetated	
  area	
  with	
  steep	
  drop	
  off	
  to	
  narrow	
  remaining	
  sandy	
  beach.	
  
Harbor	
  District	
  plans	
  for	
  the	
  area	
  include	
  bulkhead/pave/develop.	
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Inner	
  Harbor	
  Wetlands/Mudflat	
  habitat	
  was	
  par?al	
  mi?ga?on	
  for	
  habitat	
  lost	
  
during	
  launch	
  ramp	
  construc?on	
  in	
  1990.	
  	
  This	
  area	
  is	
  not	
  eroding.	
  	
  	
  
Harbor	
  District	
  General	
  Manager	
  suggests	
  burying	
  this	
  wetland	
  habitat	
  	
  
with	
  dredge	
  material.	
  



 

 

Midcoast Community Council 
An elected Advisory Council to the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors 

representing Montara, Moss Beach, El Granada, Princeton, and Miramar 
P.O. Box 248, Moss Beach, CA  94038-0248 

 
          Laura Stein        Lisa Ketcham        Bob Kline        Len Erickson        Dan Haggerty       Bill Kehoe 
               Chair                 Vice-Chair            Secretary            Treasurer                                                        
 
 
June 12, 2013 
 
The Honorable Jackie Speier 
US House of Representatives 
(via email) 
 
Subject:  Pillar Point Harbor dredging and your 5/24/13 letter to Coastal Commission 
 
Dear Representative Speier: 
 
We take this opportunity to try to present a more complete picture of the Pillar Point Harbor 
dredging issue.  While the Midcoast Community Council did not comment on the dredging permit 
application, many members of the community, as well as councilmembers, are closely following 
this and other harbor issues.  Everyone is in agreement that the boat launch ramps should be 
maintained and operable for the many recreational users who trailer their boats to Pillar Point 
Harbor.  Fortunately, Coastal Commission staff has proposed a scaled back and conditioned 
project that seems acceptable to all parties. 
 
Regarding Homeland Security concerns expressed in your letter, it should be pointed out that the 
Coast Guard does not have a presence at Pillar Point Harbor (due to budgeting constraints even 
before the recent sequester), and if they did, their vessel would be maintained in a berth or along 
the dock, ready to go, as are the Pillar Point Harbor Patrol vessels. 
 
The most urgent public concern about this particular dredging event was not so much to promote 
any particular alternate disposal site, but about the overuse of the inner harbor beach (aka 
“Perched” Beach) for this purpose, and the desire to save it from being completely destroyed as a 
beach.  This area used to be part of the sweep of natural sandy beach that made up the shoreline 
before Pillar Point Harbor was built.  Even after construction of the outer breakwater, the public 
enjoyed this natural beach in the 60’s and 70’s.  Incrementally, since the 80’s, so much dredge 
material has been placed there that its function as a beach has been compromised.  Most of the 
former sandy sloped beach is now a flat vegetated raised area with a steep drop-off to the 
remaining narrow sandy shore.  With each dredging event the former beach evolves closer to the 
filled, paved and developed area that the Harbor District envisions for it, without any public input 
regarding that result. 
 
At many public meetings the community has expressed clear opposition to development of the 
inner harbor beach and loss of its current use for outdoor gatherings and quiet-water beach-
launching activities such as kayaks and paddleboards.  It is an idyllic setting and ideally located 
near parking, Coastal Trail, and highway crossing signal.  This important public beach access 
location can still be saved if the current reduced-scale dredging episode includes final grading to 
restore the gentle slope from the Coastal Trail down to the shoreline, and if the area is then closed 
to future dredge disposal. 
 
Most people have been unaware there is a potential alternative dredge disposal site within the 
harbor that can be funded entirely by the Harbor District, and would not involve the Marine 
Sanctuary.  The West Shoreline Trail is a popular recreational trail and provides critical emergency 
vehicle access to the west breakwater and Mavericks beach.  Ongoing erosion threatens a 700-ft 
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section of the trail.  The Harbor District owns this land, has given the repair top priority, done an 
engineering study with cost estimates, and budgeted $365,000 to armor the shoreline.  It is 
frustrating to learn that this project has been inexplicably on hold, with no discussion of alternatives 
and no permitting efforts, during the entire time of the current dredging permit application.  
 
A useful information resource to help keep in touch with community concerns is the MCC website, 
www.MidcoastCommunityCouncil.org.  In addition to journal posts that can be subscribed to, it 
contains Issues Pages, including one on “Harbor/Shoreline”. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our concerns. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
s/Laura Stein, Chair 
Midcoast Community Council 
 
Enc. 5/24/13 letter from Jackie Speier to CCC 
 
Cc: Brian Perkins, Senior Advisor to Congresswoman Speier  

San Mateo County Harbor Commission 
 Supervisor Don Horsley 
 Coastal Commission staff Nick Dreher and Madeleine Cavalieri 
 



 

 

Midcoast Community Council 
An elected Advisory Council to the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors 

representing Montara, Moss Beach, El Granada, Princeton, and Miramar 
P.O. Box 248, Moss Beach, CA  94038-0248 

 
          Laura Stein        Lisa Ketcham        Bob Kline        Len Erickson        Dan Haggerty       Bill Kehoe 
               Chair                 Vice-Chair            Secretary            Treasurer                                                        
 
 
June 12, 2013 
 
President Jim Tucker and Members 
San Mateo County Harbor District Board of Commissioners 
(via email) 
 
Subject:  Pillar Point Harbor dredging and shoreline erosion 
 
The Midcoast Community Council (MCC) agendized a special meeting in order to attend and 
participate in the 5/29/13 Pillar Point Harbor Shoreline Erosion meeting organized by 
Commissioner Brennan.  Report of this well-attended community meeting is attached.  We fully 
support this kind of outreach.  There is clearly much interest in the community about harbor issues 
and a desire for public participation. 
 
The MCC requests that the Harbor District act on the following two items which were agreed to by 
the participants of the 5/29 meeting: 
 

• Bring the 2012 West Shoreline Access Trail erosion study forward for discussion of 
alternatives and a plan for action.  

 
• Identify and gain approvals of new dredge disposal sites with priority given to beach 

nourishment where it is urgently needed. 
 
To avoid unnecessary future inconvenience and urgency, either from sediment intrusion or 
shoreline erosion, we urge you to start this process immediately.  It is a given that permitting is 
complex and time consuming, so best to begin the process now.   
 
The West Shoreline Trail is already partially roped off, and may be only one big storm away from 
total closure, yet the project has been put on hold for over a year.  Now that Coastal Commission 
staff has finally been made aware of it, they agree this project may be a good match for disposal of 
harbor dredging.  A proactive dredge disposal and beach nourishment plan would be 
environmentally friendly, aesthetically pleasing, and well received by the public.  Let’s start active 
planning for repurposing this sediment resource and for better managing our shoreline. 
  
Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
s/Laura Stein, Chair 
Midcoast Community Council 
 
Enc. 5/29/13 meeting report 
 
Cc: Coastal Commission staff Nick Dreher and Madeleine Cavalieri 
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